SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
17th September, 2003

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
5.00 p.m.
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor James Hulmes) - in the Chair

Councillors Antrobus, Beaumont, Boyd, Broughton, E. Burgoyne, 


V. Burgoyne, Carson, Clague, Clarke, Connor, Cullen, Daniels, Dawson, Eglin, Garrido, Heywood, Hincks, Hinds, Holt, Howard, Hudson, Hunt, Jolley, Kean, Lancaster, B. Lea, M. Lea, Leaston, Mann, 
McIntyre, Memory, Merry, B.P. Murphy, J. Murphy, Owen, Perkins, Potter, Salmon, Sheehy, Slater, Smyth, Ullman, Upton, Warmisham, Warner, Wilkinson and Wilson

49.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Devine, Dobbs, Fernandez, Jones, King, Lightup, Miller, Morris, Payne, Pennington, Wallsworth and Witkowski.

50.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME - HARROP FOLD HIGH SCHOOL,


HILTON LANE, WALKDEN

(a)
Mary Tate
Details of the question asked and the reply are contained in Appendix A to these minutes.  During the discussion: -

Mary Tate referred to the effects of the school amalgamation on pupils and indicated that, with regard to her statement 'that the school was underfunded', pupils had been asked to donate £1 to assist the school;

Councillor Mann responded - that the Local Education Authority spent more per pupil in secondary schools in Salford than required under formula funding; and

Councillor Boyd requested that the developers be invited to consider whether the extension could be utilised in the new design and Councillor Mann confirmed that this would be carried out.


(b)
Harrop Fold Parents’ Action Group
Details of questions asked and the reply are contained in Appendix B to these minutes.  Councillor Mann, prior to answering the questions, indicated that he recognised the genuine concerns expressed by parents regarding the education of their children and also their concerns regarding the OFSTED report, and referred to the need to move forward and address the issues identified by OFSTED.  During the discussion -

Mrs. Jones, and Mr. and Mrs. Barwood, expressed their concerns regarding the school being in special measures, de-motivation of staff, and the effects on pupils’ education;

Councillor Boyd asked what action Councillor Mann proposed in relation to the point raised in Question 3 regarding pupils who had left the school and in respect of whom the Action Group felt their education had been damaged;

Councillor Mann referred to the need to direct a number of issues raised to the Governing Body and Senior Management of the School, and that the Local Education Authority would continue to be supportive of any action and measures proposed; and

Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, indicated his support for the school and reported on the meetings which had been held with the Headteacher.  

51.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD
The Mayor reported that the recipients of this month’s Mayor’s Citizens Award were Mrs. Pat White and Mr. John White for their work and exceptional service to the residents of Salford.  Councillor Tony Ullman, in nominating Mr. and Mrs. White, paid tribute to their work in establishing the Metro Residents’ Group and Resource Centre for local residents, providing activities for children and young people, the elderly and families.

Councillors Clague and Heywood supported the tributes paid.

The Mayor presented Mr. and Mrs. White with their award and they addressed the Council in expressing their thanks.

52.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 20th August, 2003, were signed by the Mayor as a correct record.

53.
PETITIONS

RESOLVED:
THAT the undermentioned petitions be referred for consideration to the Directorates indicated:-

	Councillor
	Petition
	Directorate



	Councillor Ullman
	From ‘The Peoples Voice’ Tenants’ Association, Weaste, objecting to the three storey apartment block to be located on Hebden Avenue, Salford
	Development Services



	Councillor Kean
	From the residents of Higher Irlam Estate, concerning the activities of a local youth and requesting the City Council and Greater Manchester Police to take appropriate action
	Community and Social Services


54.
YOUNG PEOPLE’S FESTIVAL OF MANCHESTER
Councillor Joe Murphy referred to the recent Festival of Manchester and paid tribute to the youths who had been involved and to the tremendous success of the event.

RESOLVED:
THAT the thanks of the Council be placed on record to all those involved in this event.

55.
SCRUTINY COMMISSION ON ASYLUM SEEKERS AND REFUGEES
Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, (a) submitted a report outlining Cabinet’s response to, and observations on, the report of the Scrutiny Commission on Asylum Seekers and Refugees, and (b) outlined two particular moving cases in Salford.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report of the Leader be noted; and that the Cabinet report to the Council on the implementation of the Scrutiny Commission on Asylum Seekers and Refugees.



(2) THAT the allocation of the cross-cutting issues portfolio for Asylum Seekers and Refugees to Councillor Warmisham be confirmed.

56.
SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING GUIDANCE FOR HIGHER BROUGHTON REGENERATION AREA
Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Development Services, submitted a report (a) detailing the outcome of public consultation on the draft supplementary planning guidance for the Higher Broughton area, and (b) presenting the revised final draft for adoption.

 
RESOLVED:
THAT the revised draft supplementary planning guidance for the Higher Broughton Regeneration Area, be approved and adopted.

57.
UNITARY DEVELOPMENT PLAN REVIEW
Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Development Services, (a) submitted a revised draft of the Unitary Development Plan (the Second Deposit Draft Replacement UDP), in respect of which it was proposed that the second deposit period take place between 10th November and 22nd December, 2003, and (b) requested that his thanks be placed on record to both Members and Officers involved, and the public who had responded to the consultation.

Particular reference was made to the reasons for the inclusion of the Swinton Sewage Works as a site for mixed use of housing and recreational development.

Councillors Cullen and Daniels stated their opposition to this proposal indicating that they felt the objections of local residents had been ignored, and requested that this be recorded.

In response, Councillor Derek Antrobus rejected the allegation regarding the consultation process, and indicated that, whilst he understood the views of local residents regarding open spaces, it was considered that the proposal of mixed use was the best option for the site and the City as a whole.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Second Deposit Draft Replacement Unitary Development Plan be approved for public consultation purposes.



(2) THAT authority be delegated to the Lead Member for Development Services to approve any minor changes to the Written Statement on the Proposals Map that are required to ensure that the Plan reads correctly, is internally consistent and fully up-to-date.

58.
DATA PROTECTION POLICY
The Head of Law and Administration submitted a report containing the Data Protection Policy and the principles of Data Protection as set out in the Data Protection Act 1998, to which the policy adhered.

Councillor Dawson reported that this was to be considered by the Quality and Performance Review Scrutiny Committee at their October meeting.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Data Protection Policy be adopted.

59.
ETHICAL FRAMEWORK UPDATE - JUNE, 2003
The Head of Law and Administration submitted a report detailing recent developments in the implementation of the Ethical Framework for Local Government, pursuant to Part III of the Local Government Act 2000.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

60.
ANNUAL REPORT OF THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE
The Head of Law and Administration introduced the Annual Report of the Standards Committee which contained details of the work undertaken by that Committee during 2002/03.

In doing so, he advised Members that the Chairman of the Standards Committee, Mr. David Compston, had found it necessary to tender his resignation for personal reasons. 

Members paid tribute to the excellent and fair work carried out during his term as Chair and also to that of Mr. Terry Flynn who had also resigned.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Annual Report be noted; and the thanks of this Council be conveyed to both Mr. David Compston and Mr. Terry Flynn.

61.
FUTURE ELECTORAL ARRANGEMENTS FOR SALFORD

Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, submitted a report on future electoral arrangements for Salford.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

62.
WAIVER OF CALL-IN PROCEDURE FOR DECISIONS BY LEAD MEMBER

RESOLVED:
THAT the report of the Director of Development Services indicating that Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, had approved, as a matter of urgency, the waiving of the call-in procedure relating to the decisions of Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Development Services, for the acceptance of tenders for the rewiring of electrical installations in four schools, be noted.

63.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS REGARDING FUNCTIONS OF OTHER AUTHORITIES ETC

(a)
Passenger Transport

In response to a question from Councillor Karen Garrido, Councillor Barry Warner agreed to investigate the operation of, and route taken by, the temporary bus service provided during the closure of part of Worsley Road, Worsley, and to let her have details.

(b)
Police

Councillor Bernard Carson asked that the congratulations to Sgt. Bob Tell on his promotion to Inspector, Greater Manchester Police, be recorded.


(c)
Outside Bodies

Councillor Bob Boyd reported that he had attended the National Society for Clean Air and Environmental Protection Conference and that information would be circulated to Members in due course.


(d)
Fire and Civil Defence

(e)
Waste Disposal

Questions were not asked, nor comments made, in respect of (d) and (e) above.

64.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council
Councillor Bob Boyd thanked the Cabinet for their consideration and reception of the Worsley Tourism Strategy.


(b)
Deputy Leader of the Council
In response to a question from Councillor Bob Boyd, Councillor David Lancaster, Deputy Leader of the Council, indicated that he would ascertain the position on the general availability of police crime statistics. 


(c)
Lead Member of Personnel
In response to a question from Councillor Karen Garrido, Councillor Eddie Sheehy, Lead Member for Personnel, indicated that he would arrange for her to receive feedback on the consideration of the newspaper article regarding ‘Women and Equality Issues’ by the Equal Opportunities Forum.


(d)
Lead Member for Arts and Leisure (Tourism)
Reference was made to the Worsley Tourism Strategy, and tribute paid to the excellent work of Mike Leber, Education and Leisure Directorate.


(e)
Lead Member for Development Services
Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Development Services, reported that the Development Services Directorate had achieved 2 star status in the Planning Best Value Review and asked that congratulations to the former Lead Member for Development Services, Councillor Barry Warner, together with the staff of the Directorate, be recorded.

In response to a question from Councillor Karen Garrido, Councillor Derek Antrobus reported on the current position regarding the masts at the Civic Centre building.


(f)
Lead Member for Education
In response to a question from Councillor Bob Boyd, Councillor Keith Mann, Lead Member for Education, (a) referred to the GCSE results at 
Harrop Fold High School which showed that results had not suffered following the school amalgamation, and (b) indicated that, as previously stated, the Local Education Authority, if approached, would be prepared to consider requests for assistance from former pupils.

(g)
Lead Member for Environmental Services (Youth)
Councillor Maureen Lea, Lead Member for Environmental Services (Youth), paid tribute to the work of the Environmental Services Directorate in organising the Open Day Event outside the Civic Centre.

In response to a question from Councillor Tim Perkins, Councillor Maureen Lea reported on the current position regarding the implementation of the Litter Enforcement Policy.

65.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

(a)
Health and Social Care Scrutiny Committee
In response to a question from Councillor Bob Boyd, Councillor Val Burgoyne, Chair of the Health and Social Care Scrutiny Committee, reported on the current arrangements for consideration by that Scrutiny Committee of the Government’s proposal for Foundation Hospitals, and indicated that a report would be submitted to the Council at their December meeting.


(b)
Environmental Scrutiny Committee
Councillor Bob Boyd commented on the initial work of the Environmental Scrutiny Committee in respect of genetically modified crops.

 66.
AMENDMENTS TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION

RESOLVED:
THAT the amendments to the Council Constitution, as contained in the report now submitted, be approved.

67.
INFORMATION ITEMS
The following items had been circulated with the Council meeting agenda for information:-


(a)
List of Lead Member Decisions.


(b)
Minutes of Cabinet.


(c)
Minutes of Regulatory Panels.


(d)
Minutes of Community Committees.


(e)
Minutes of Standards Committee; and


(f)
Minutes of Accounts Committee.

APPENDIX A

(See Minute 50(a))

QUESTION FROM MARY TATE

Harrop Fold High School, Hilton Lane, Walkden

“Having recently received notification of a planning application for the erection of a replacement school at Harrop Fold High School, Hilton Lane, Walkden, Manchester, M28 0SY (03/46717/DEEM3), can the Education and Leisure Directorate advise how much it cost in 1997 to complete a 10 classroom extension at the Hilton Lane site ?

Can they also confirm, as advised in the outline planning application, that it is intended to demolish this new extension, together with the existing school, on completion of the new build?

Is this not a disgraceful waste of money in an already under funded school?  Should this not have been considered two years ago at the proposed amalgamation stage ?

Lastly, can anyone advise what the intended use will be of the Longshaw site when this is no longer required, bearing in mind the £5 million investment in that building?  Has anyone considered that lack of planning may have contributed to the schools current special measures status?”

ANSWERED BY COUNCILLOR KEITH MANN,

LEAD MEMBER FOR EDUCATION

The successful PFI bid will mean the construction of a new school for Harrop Fold on the Hilton Lane Site.  The capital cost of that school is in the region of £16M to £18M.  Contract lifetime costs will be in the region of £40M.  It will be recalled that the report to SOC in May, 2001, indicated that a bid for PFI credits would be submitted for the project.  The allocation of PFI credits is determined by government. We were not successful in 2002 but at the end of March, 2003, notification was received that the bid had been approved.  These processes post-date the construction work at both Hilton lane and Longshaw Drive.  Both sets of work were essential to facilitate a much improved educational environment.  The Hilton Lane investment had a capital cost of £970K (inc. all fees and charges) and that at Longshaw Drive £2m over a period of 6 years.  We consider it entirely appropriate that such expenditure should have taken place.  Not to have done so, when money was available for that purpose, would have meant that more than 2500 students would not have had the educational environment which we wished to provide and to which we believe they were and are entitled. 

The logistics of the rebuilding process have not been concluded and the precise configuration and process is a matter for negotiation with successful bidders.  A process which will not be complete until March, 2005.  It is not possible therefore to confirm that the 10 classroom extension to Hilton Lane site will be demolished.  For the reasons outlined above, we do not consider that if that block were to be demolished it would be a waste of money

We refute entirely that Harrop Fold is under funded.  The spend per pupil this year is £2960 compared with an FSS level of £2940.  The FSS level is that which is prescribed by DfES as the level of funding appropriate to deliver a suitable and satisfactory education for secondary students.  In addition para. 63 of the OFSTED report states that “The School has an adequate level of resources”.

With regard to the planning of expenditure I would draw your attention to the statement made at Council last month wherein I advised that the experience of our investigations into the regeneration aspects of the replacement of 3 high schools had concluded, inter alia, that we should talk to government with regard to a closer alignment of funding systems and that Cabinet would be requested to give further consideration to those issues.  However, in regard to this specific question, I do believe that we have done the very best we possibly could given the detail and history outlined above.

Lastly, I am pleased to advise the Council that in fulfilment of commitments given to SOC and the local community, that the Longshaw Drive site would be devoted to educational/social/community use, detailed work is in hand to ensure this occurs.  We are in discussion with existing and prospective partners and we would hope to make a more detailed statement in the near future.

APPENDIX B

(See Minute 50(b))

QUESTION FROM HARROP FOLD PARENTS ACTION GROUP

Harrop Fold High School, Hilton Lane, Walkden

Question One (Mrs. S. Jones)

Harrop Fold School following a recent OFSTED inspection has received a shocking and damning OFSTED report that any decent person would be appalled by.  As a consequence of this, the school has now been placed into Special Measures and faces closure if it does make rapid and significant improvement.  The report states that ‘few children have received the education to which they are entitled’ and that ‘at best, only 1 in 5 year 11 students have received their entitlement’ which equates to 80% of this years year 11 students not receiving the education they were entitled to in their final and most vital year.

The OFSTED inspectors have felt the need to point out that ‘they are still reeling from the effects of the amalgamation and the opening of the new school ‘.  This is 2 years since it took place.

Parents of the children at Harrop Fold School firmly believe that the strongly opposed amalgamation has caused the disastrous results of today that we as parents are now having to face.  During the amalgamation decision making process objectors and parents were promised that the standards of education would be maintained and would not be affected as so many had predicted.  We were also promised a school of excellence and instead we have been left with a failed school in Special Measures.  This we believe should never have been allowed to happen.

Harrop Fold Parents Action Group would now like to ask why this school has been allowed to decline, in the space of 2 years since the amalgamation, into such a disastrous state, why the many promises made prior to the amalgamation have not materialised and what are you going to about the damage already done to the education and possibly the future lives of our children, that no amount of future Action Plans could possibly ever compensate for.

It can only be the actions and decisions made by the people and organisations involved in all of this that has caused this school to fail.  It is only right and just that someone should be held accountable.  You cannot blame the children for this.

Therefore, the Harrop Fold Parent Action Group would like to request a public enquiry to establish why this has happened and who is responsible.  As parents, we are committed to fighting for our children to get them the education they are entitled to.  They are the young citizens of Salford and deserve a decent education now!

Question Two (Mrs. Barwood)

As stated in the first public notice issued by the S.O.C. dated18th January, 2001, Explanatory note 2, they have an anticipated date of September, 2003, where all the pupils of the new school will be accommodated on the Hilton Lane site formerly Joseph Eastham High School.

This is further reiterated in 2 other documents namely the School Organisation Committee’s responses to objections letter dated 16th May, 2001, and the decision letter dated 22nd May, 2001, which was also from the School Organisation Committee.

Children, parents and teachers at Harrop Fold School are suffering stress, confusion and damage to education standards due to the continuing 2 site system.

When will you bring this to an end and when will the 1300 pupils be accommodated on this one site and when will you provide our children with the education to which they are entitled?

Question Three (Mr. Barwood)

A decision was made by the School Organisation Committee on the 20th May, 2001, against the wishes of parents, children and teachers, based upon the proposals put forward by Salford L.E.A. to close 2 schools and create Harrop Fold School.  Within these proposals you were to - and I quote - ‘maintain the standards of education’.  This has not happened as the school has now been placed in Special Measures following an OFSTED inspection and damning report.  This now proves that the standard of education has not been maintained as promised.  How can the organisations concerned, namely yourselves, Salford L.E.A. and other bodies come to this decision and yet not monitor the progress of the new school and act on the results of that monitoring as they are legally obliged to do, as laid down in the official guidelines within the School Standards and Framework Act 1998.

You are now required to produce Action Plans within 40 days of publication of the OFSTED report (excluding school holidays) which we trust full copies of will be provided to all parents as soon as they are available.

What are you going to do for those pupils for whom your Action Plans are too late and whose education has already been damaged?

ANSWERED BY COUNCILLOR KEITH MANN,

LEAD MEMBER FOR EDUCATION

Schools are by law largely autonomous self-managing institutions.  This is the context in which the OFSTED report has to be considered.  The Council does not run schools via detailed day to day management.  That responsibility clearly resides with the Governing Body and the School Management Team.  The role of the Local 

Education Authority is to support and challenge schools in providing the very best in the education of students.  Explicitly the issues raised in these questions would be more appropriately directed at the Governing Body and Senior Management of the School.

The comment referred to by the questioner, Mrs. Jones, needs to be placed in context.  The comment appears in the Section headed ‘How well is the School Led and Managed’.  It also says ‘some staff are disenchanted and morale is low’.  Let us be absolutely clear the motivation of staff is and must remain the responsibility of Leadership and Management.  Parents and students have a right to expect continuity of education where organisational change occurs.  This is not an impossible task as can be evidenced across the country where amalgamations have occurred without a loss of performance.  OFSTED describes the situation it found and comments directly on this aspect.  ‘Poor leadership and management have led to the situation in which the school finds itself’.

This also places into context the unfounded allegation that it’s all the result of the amalgamation.  The amalgamation was approved by the School Organisation Committee - a body which is not part of the City Council.  The amalgamation was proposed as part of the process of the removal of the surplus places in the secondary sector in the City.  OFSTED does not say that the amalgamation was a mistake.

We cannot see how a Public Inquiry, however constituted, would aid the process of removing as quickly as possible the School from Special Measures.  It would be laborious, expensive and divert resources away from the work necessary both in the school and outside to secure rapid improvement.  What is required is the production of a robust action plan which is then rigorously implemented with the support of the students, parents and staff and the LEA.  That is what we intend to do.

With regard to amalgamation on the Hilton Lane site, in my response to the previous question I indicated that the logistics of the re-building on the Hilton Lane site have yet to be determined and this is a factor to be considered.  In addition immediate consolidation on the Hilton Lane site would necessitate the extensive use of temporary accommodation.  We need to consider:

a)
Whether we have sufficient funds to do this;

b)
Whether such expenditure would be warranted; 

c)
The new school being available in 2007.

Para. 64 of the OFSTED report states “Overall the provision of accommodation is satisfactory on both the Hilton and Longshaw sites”.

There are various measures as to maintaining the standard of education.  It is a fact that OFSTED identified poor collection and analysis of students’ data in the school and have made recommendations accordingly.  Also the school has received the Arts Mark Gold Award which is a very significant achievement.  At GCSE level overall results have been maintained and have not declined.

In my response at the last Council I indicated the positive steps that the LEA were taking.  These are worth repeating:

i.
we have arranged for the secondment of an Assistant Headteacher from Buile Hill High School to assist with the preparation and implementation of the action plan;

ii.
on a consultancy basis we have commissioned Knowsley LEA and a team of consultants (recognised as Regional and National leaders in School Improvement) to assist the school;

iii.
we are enhancing the Governing Body by the appointment of two additional governors of wide experience.  Councillor Norbert Potter and Mr. Danny Norkus, Headteacher, Wharton Primary School;

iv.
The Deputy Director (appointed last month) who has specific responsibility for School Improvement is leading on behalf of the LEA in support of the school.

These are very significant measures and what is required now is that we move forward together for the benefit of students at Harrop Fold.
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